

NORTON PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the open meeting held on Thursday 18th November 2021

In the Chair:  Mr. Etchells-Butler
Present:         39 members of the public and Parish Councillors

Mr. Etchells-Butler opened the meeting by welcoming all to the Open Meeting.  He explained it was the first stage in the process for the Parish Council to inform the village of the Village Hall improvement plans and the need to finance this through a Public Works Loan which would mean an increase in the Council Precept. He stated there would be information in the Messenger and then a detailed questionnaire to all householders which would form part of the loan application.

Mr. Lenko presented the plans to modernize and renovate the hall which would require application of a £500,000 loan over 50 years with fixed rate of interest from the Public Works Loan Board.  As the Management Committee is currently in limbo he had offered to give the presentation as a supporter of the plans. He thanked the Committee for their past work in maintaining the building.  Although a Parish Councillor he stated he was not speaking on behalf of the Council but as a personal supporter of the hall improvements.  He stated the hall requires constant upkeep and relies on good organising and fundraising to support it and thanked the key members of the Committee.  The Hall is well used and a valuable village asset, in the centre of the village, near the playing field and playground and school and has a good car park.  He stated he has researched other halls, for example Elmswell has a good coffee shop, and a community pub and has borrowed around £2.5m on a PWL.  Sapiston Hall is a new hall financed by the Lottery with good facilities and has a wedding licence and is solidly booked, proving a good well used facility.  He therefore feels that it would be a missed opportunity if the Hall is not improved for the future. So far, the hall has a good size hall, stage, new ceiling, professional kitchen, sound system, air source heating, LED lighting, toilets, storage, bar, new curtains and CCTV, costing around £200,000 so far.  Knocking down the hall and rebuilding would not be viable plus the roof is asbestos.  A new proposed roof would go over the top of the existing roof. Market research has been carried out as to requirements for the hall, which included a social hub, coffee shop, versatile meeting rooms, changing facilities and showers, and modernising the hall.  It also requires removal of the flat roofing, more insulation, an outdoor seating area and more storage.  There is approved Full Detailed Planning Consent which address all these issues but the whole project is likely to be £750,000 plus.  Voltaic cells are planned for the roof and electric charging for the cars.  Previous years accounts show an operating profit range £5-7000 profit with gross income around £15000.  Bookings have bounced back after COVID and there is potential to increase income by 50%.  Targetting hirers would be undertaken.  Increased running costs would be offset by the hall being more efficient. The £500,000 will be a good start to getting the project underway.

Mr. Aket presented a power-point presentation of the process requirement by the Council to be able to apply for the Loan as laid out by the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. The law enables Councils to borrow money through the Public Works Loan but firstly this has to be approved by the Secretary of State.  The Council has to show appropriate public support and robust plans to pay off the loan.  The Council must ensure transparency with the public when considering a loan. Firstly, the Council needs to engage with SALC, next engage with residents early on, and then send the application off to SALC for checking and endorsing. This then goes to the Department of Local Government for approval, once received it is turned around in 15 days, only then can the loan application be made.  The Parish Council need to provide a firm clear resolution in the minutes, a copy of their budget, reports of Business Case reviewed by the Council, financial payback feasibility, copy of precept increase, and public support.  All of this also needs to be available to residents from an early stage, and evidence of this will be taken into account when considering approval for borrowing.  In the budget, it has to show evidence of how the Council will repay the loan.  There needs to be a business case showing building design, project costings, contractor estimates, building valuation, property survey. The budget needs to show affordability, existing loan repayments, reserves, other grants, efficiency savings and income from the project. In October 2021 the cost to borrow £500,000 over 50 years, with a the fixed rate loan interest rate of 2.5%, shows the repayment would be £8787.14 every 6 months. The total amount repaid over the 50 years would be £878,714.  The funds would need to be raised through the precept increase.  The Council Tax is made up from SCC, MSDC, Adult Social Care, Police and Crime, and Parish Council.  For next year, if the precept was kept the same at £22,000 it would mean, Band A £31.81,Band B £37.12, Band C £42.42, Band D £47.72, up to Band H £95.44, but if it needs to be increased to, say, £40,000, residents need to be prepared to therefore nearly double this figures.  For transparency, all residents need to be aware of the increase so a questionnaire will go to households asking for agreement to a precept increase, and an agreement to the project going ahead. with a deadline of 1 month to reply. Mr. Aket gave a round-up of the requirements by the Council prior to loan application: evidence of demand, real cost of project, project precept increase with support, who will oversee the work, is there a Hall committee, business plan viable, good value for money, have all steps been taken according to the law, have other funding streams been looked at, can the existing building be renovated.

Mr. Etchells-Butler stated this was a consultation meeting not a decision-making meeting and he invited questions from the floor.

· Question on the survey. Confirmation that the full context will be laid out in the survey regarding the requirements of the hall to continue to function and failure to seek support and funding for the works to be carried out will be detrimental to the future of the hall.
· Question on the interest rate of the Loan.  How much is it likely to increase before a decision and application is made, and a request for the Council to work as quickly as it is able to get the best rate available.
· Question on why the precept increase. Due to increased income from the hall would this amount not come back to the Council.
Reply: when work is being carried out the hall is likely to close, but the Council will still be responsible for repaying the loan. It could be that at some point the precept could be reviewed.  Currently the hall income is around £5-7000 but could go up to £15000 but the repayment of the loan would be £17000, plus the hall will need to retain funds for running costs. It is therefore likely that in the short term, ie 2-3 years, the hall will not generate enough so the Council will need to pay the loan and therefore the precept would need to go up. 
· It was clarified that the asbestos roof on the hall has to be removed (not built over) and there were serious maintenance issues in order to maintain the hall.  The hall cannot obtain money from outside sources for maintenance, only for upgrades, ie air source, kitchen.  The issues with the building have previously been incorporated into the upgrade work.  The loan and outside funding is required for the upgrade work to be undertaken otherwise the maintenance issues cannot be addressed and absorbed into the upgrade.
· Comment on the growing number of houses in Norton so more houses will dilute the precept.  The public need to be aware that over time the precept cost per house will go down.
Reply: 2019-2020 and 2020-2012 the precept was 1.75% decrease due to increased housing, but more housing could bring more demand on to the Council funds, ie street lighting.
Comment- it would be difficult at this stage of the process so specify exact amounts required. Due to transparency, the Council does need to let the parish know an amount that may be required and how this could be funded via precept increase.
· How close are the Hall committee and the Council to be able to submit a loan application. 
Reply: The Hall has an architect, surveyors, estimates etc. in hand or been done, except for contractor estimates.  There has been a problem trying to get builders to engage without building regs etc. so contractor estimates are behind.  Consideration of a precept increase would not need to worry about profitability of the Hall.  With the Council undertaking their requirements for submission, the Hall committee will focus on building regs, and contractor estimates.
· Question on CIL payments to the Parish from new housing.
Reply:  The Council only receives a small percentage of the CIL that they can use to improve the village facilities. They could put it all towards loan repayment but, for example, what if street lights need replacing. Lights costs around £2000 per light to upgrade.  The Council also need to consider if new or repairs to play equipment are required. The majority of the CIL is held by Mid Suffolk which is held in a pot for whoever wishes to apply for it.  Although originating in Norton it could go elswhere, i.e Stowmarket.  Some developers are finding ways of avoiding CIL by doing self-build projects.
· Question on where the coffee shop is to be constructed and how will it be run, and how the hall projection of doubling income has been reached.
Reply: plan held up to the meeting to show anticipated siting, i.e. close to playground and close to car park.  It could be a franchise, or run by the Hall/Council with paid staff, but this is still in discussion.
· Clarity about what the Parish Council believe their vision and long term plan is for the village hall. If the Council is unsuccessful with a loan what will be done by the Council to kept the hall going.  Will it be by a precept increase as the Community need to know if the village hall is going to stay or not stay.  How will the Council use the existing precept and the increase in precept to guarantee the Council has a fully functioning resource of a village hall.
Reply: In principle, the Council has supported the expansion of the village hall and the idea of applying for a loan.  If the loan application was unsuccessful and there was no hall management committee then the Parish Council would need to take over directly the running of the hall and seek funding from external sources, i.e. the lottery. If the village hall was to continue as a building then money would need to be raised to carry out the basic repairs of possibly £100,000-£200,000. Part of the money would need to come from the precept and the rest from external bodies.  As the loan application is a substantial amount the Council needs to follow the protocols, so are going through the consultation process.  The Council is fully supportive of the proposals and the expansion of the Village Hall. 
· Question on the liabilities of the Council, the terms and conditions of the loan and if there is a default on payment what happens to the Hall. If the Council defaults would the Hall become the property of the Government and the Councillors liable.
Reply: The Councillors are covered by the protocol of standards in public life as a tier of Government.  The Council is able to raise money through the precept and if there was a default it would probably mean the Council would be disqualified and Councillors disqualified from holding public office, with commissioners sent in to administer the Council.  Possible worst extreme case could mean Councillors are surcharged, but this is felt to be unlikely.  With hoops to jump through and taking longer than liked to ensure all requirements are followed, there is strong possibility the loan would be granted. The Council will not default on the loan repayments, but if it could not undertake the repayment on a precept increase, it would be likely other areas and projects of the Council would suffer, ie. additional street lighting or upgrades.
· As the Hall committee is a key point in this whole process and there is a need for speed, and the Government insists on transparency, what is the process of reinstating the village hall committee and making it a reliable, trustworthy, confidence inspiring organisation in the operation of the village hall.
Reply: There are currently 5 volunteer members out of the 10 on the Management committee and at the moment all 5 are resigned.  These resignations relate to the relationship with the Parish Council and the specifics regarding the reactions and behaviour of the Parish Council as perceived at recent meetings at the start of this process. There was agreement by the Management Committee to resign en-mass in order to bring things back together, and it now remains for the remaining 5 members to rescind their resignations and to start to rebuild the team.  Most of the work required by the Committee is done or in hand and the delay will now be the process and protocols to be followed by the Council.  This meeting and discussion is the beginning of that process.  Following a meeting with the remaining 5 committee members there needs to be agreement to reform, and their decision will be relayed to the Council.
· If Planning went through in February why is this discussion only now taking place.
Reply: presentations have taken place to the Council and there were some issues brought up.  A detailed business plan, evidence of up to date resident/user survey, and market research was required which had not yet been done and a question that the Management committee wanted a resolution passed stating the Council were supportive of the expansion of the village hall.  The proposal could not be voted on as it was not on the agenda, a technical requirement.  It was to be put formally on the following agenda, but the Management Committee met the next day and all resigned.  The Council has in the past always said they are supportive of the Committee and the plans.  An informal meeting was held and progress made hence this meeting now taking place. The proposals needed to be presented to the Parish to ensure there was enough support to move forward.  This information was not available a couple of months ago to proceed.  
· If this is not a Referendum what is the process.  If it is to get views from the Parish was this not the opportunity for the whole parish to make its views known. 
Reply:  It will be the Council making the decision based on the feedback it receives from the village as a whole. Although the meeting was advertised there is only a small percentage of the village present.  This is an important decision for the parish and the Council to make.  The Council is required to send out information to everyone, and it is felt this sole meeting would not serve as consultation evidence.
· With the next step being a survey to the wider community, what is the cut off number or minimum number of replies required.
Reply:  there is an article in the Messenger to explain the precept and how it works. There is a section for general comments. Following this there will be a detailed questionnaire which will include some of the questions required to be asked. Following this the Council can then move forward.  As far as the Council is aware it does not require a certain number of responses but it will show evidence that the process has been gone through – with a public meeting, an opportunity for people to submit comments, and a detailed questionnaire.  This ought to be sufficient to fulfil this consultation process.
· Could those present tonight offer to help with delivery of the description of the project, and the questionnaire so that the things can quickly get moving forward.
Reply: This meeting is part of the process, which is good to see a number here. The next stage is already in the Messenger which will be followed by the questionnaire. The decision for the questionnaire will be made at the next Council Meeting in December. The questionnaire is planned to go out as soon as possible but designing a questionnaire and ensuring the correct questions are asked will take time.
· What percentage needs to be returned for or against the project for it to move it forward.
Reply: It is assumed that less than 30% of the questionnaires will be returned.
· With this meeting and the Messenger information what is the questionnaire about. The planning has already been approved, so it’s whether the PWL is taken forward with a possible increase in the precept.
Reply: The questionnaire will need to state “do you support an increase in the precept?” and “are you in favour of the project?”.  The detailed questionnaire will clearly state what the project is and the implications for funding it.  The Messenger article purely states what a Parish Precept is, and giving an opportunity to make comments about the overall issue of expansion of the village hall and the loan.  Writing out a questionnaire needs to include context to everything so will need to be detailed. The Messenger article had to be written in time for the cut off publication date of a week or so ago.
· The Hall committee has been out to the village with a survey to seek consultation some 12 years ago and had a response of 44%.  Although the hall is probably not in good condition it is robust and if this current scheme should fail the hall will not fall down, but it will need an amount of maintenance, eg insulation.
· If we go for the long term and the hall is successful where will the profits go.
Reply:  There it is possibility the loan could be paid off earlier
· Who will oversee the work of the general project, because someone needs to take overall responsibility in order that it does not fall apart.  Has the Lottery been considered for funding.
Reply:  The Council would need to think who is going to take on the onus of the work regarding cost, design, etc. because there is the question about a village hall committee.  There is an assumption that if there was a viable committee they could possibly oversee the work, but this would need to be worked out.  There is also consideration of a joint working party from Council and Hall Committee.  The Village Hall is on the agenda and discussed at every meeting of the Parish Council.
Project Management – The Hall did go out to tender to a number of architects for the work and part of this was for building regs and tenders for the work.  The architect has put in a costing for project management so this is all in hand, so any working party would have a part to play with the management side. Mention has been made about the marketing undertaken by the Hall Committee, but the Parish Council will need to have evidence of the research to be part of the application. Just stating on the application form a precept increase will pay the loan does not appear to cover the requirements as listed by the information from NALC.
· Once all the hoops have been jumped through, what is the time line for completion of the project, as contractors’ estimates are current, but in 6 months-time they will have changed.
Reply:  The planning application is valid for 3 years, but it has taken an age to get builders interested, with only one quote received so far this year.  All charitable claims for funding need three quotes, so this needs to be accelerated, while the Council accelerates the loan funding.  Most of the other things required are either done or in hand.  The Committee needed to be committed to the work, because the building regs is around £7000.  Two budget estimates have been received early on.  Around 3 years ago the project was estimated at £300,000 but because of price rises etc. the current estimate is around £700,000. 5 other interested builders wish to see building regs before they will put in accurate figures.  The architect has been commissioned to do the building regs. Due to the state of the Village Hall management there has been reticence by the architect to go forward, but payment has been guaranteed to the architect from a private source if necessary.  At the meeting 2 months ago there was not enough information put forward to proceed at that time and there needs to be a robust plan of the parish agreement due to the precept increase.
· Comment that the process chosen by the Parish Council is just one of a range of processes that could have been taken.  It is not the same process followed by any other adjacent Parish Councils, with no questionnaires, tear of slips etc. eg Elmswell Council who borrowed £2.3m and simply wrote to everyone saying this is the project, any comments or queries contact the Council. Due to a low response, they just went ahead and borrowed the money.  The approach taken by Norton Parish Council is different and has to be supported but in September the Council could have agreed to go ahead.  
Reply:  With the process adopted by Norton it could be mid December for responses from questionnaires and it would then be in a position to move forward.
· Will the next Parish Council meeting have on the agenda “Presentation of questionnaire and decision to go ahead”.
Reply: On the agenda, there will be an opportunity to discuss the questionnaire and create it and agree for publication to residents.  It could be Councillors dropping off to households. So, within 2-3 days of the December meeting the questionnaire could be circulated, giving a month for reply.
· Clarification that in the Messenger it will ask people who actually read the Messenger if they want the precept to go up.  If the article that leads into the questionnaire is not clear then whatever response is received most people will not be in favour of the precept going up.  What use will be made of the responses from the Messenger if there is another set off questions that will be talked about at the next Council Meeting.
Reply: Firstly, there are no questions in the Messenger, just an explanation of the precept and space for comments about the expansion of the Hall.  Some questions were thought about but would appear to be leading questions and needed more thought. There is no requirement to reply to the article in the Messenger.  Following the December meeting there will be a set of questions going out to every household with a month to fill in and return. Based on that there will be an amount of information in hand to show the Council has done their best to consult with the people of Norton.  Attendees at the meeting were encouraged to speak to neighbours and others to let them know what is going on and the importance of the article and questionnaire and to fill it in and return as soon as possible. Information has been put on Facebook, but the best medium is speaking to people.
· Why did Norton Council not go down the route that Elmswell Council followed.
Reply:  Elmswell has a larger population than Norton with a community centre rather than a village hall and it was not felt it could be compared to Norton.  It was felt that Norton wished to consult residents fully and not just dictate what is to happen.
· What is to be the Council’s plan when they receive the feedback from the Parish.
Reply:  Possibly the February meeting may be the time when the Council could vote to apply for the loan.  The quicker the questionnaire goes out the quicker the Council can go forward.  The Council has agreed in principle to support the work and loan, but the Council need to have a resolution on the agenda to be formally voted on with the correct wording in the minutes.
· Could a vote be taken with a show hands from members at this meeting to show those in favour.
Reply:  Those in favour of the expansion of the Village Hall – unanimous.
             Those in favour of increasing the precept to pay for the loan – unanimous.

The meeting was closed at 21.35
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